## **AGREEMENT**

## BETWEEN THE

## HAMILTON COUNTY EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

AND THE

THE SCHOOL BOARD HAMILTON COUNTY, FLORIDA

2015-2018

**INSTRUCTIONAL** 

## SCHOOL BOARD AND ADMINISTRATION

Thomas P. Moffses, Jr. Superintendent of Schools

Johnny Bullard
Board Member, District 4

Gary Godwin

Board Member, District 2

Jay Willingham Board Attorney

Cheryl McCall

Board Chairman, District 1

Suezette Wiggins
Board Member, District 5

Jeanie Daniels
Board Member, District 3

### **HCEA OFFICERS**

Dana Fouraker President

Mandy Dempsey Vice President

Charles Shaw Esp-Vice President

Anith Dye Secretary/Treasurer

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

### **PREAMBLE**

### **ARTICLE I**

RECOGNITION

### **ARTICLE II**

**RIGHTS** 

### **ARTICLE III**

**NEGOTIATION PROCEDURES** 

#### **ARTICLE IV**

**GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE** 

#### **ARTICLE V**

**TEACHING CONDITIONS** 

#### **ARTICLE VI**

GENERAL EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

#### **ARTICLE VII**

VACANCIES AND EXTRA COMPENSATION POSITIONS

### **ARTICLE VIII**

TEACHER ASSESSMENT

### ARTICLE IX

**DISCIPLINARY ACTION** 

#### ARTICLE X

LEAVE WITH PAY

### **ARTICLE XI**

**UNPAID LEAVE** 

#### **ARTICLE XII**

**INSERVICE TRAINING** 

#### **ARTICLE XIII**

**EMERGENCY SCHOOL CLOSING** 

### **ARTICLE XIV**

POLITICAL ACTIVITY

## ARTICLE XV INSURANCE

ARTICLE XVI SALARY SCHEDULE

ARTICLE XVII
PAID HOLIDAYS

ARTICLE XVIII
CALENDAR

ARTICLE XIX
SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT

ARTICLE XX
MISCELLANEOUS

ARTICLE XXI
TERM OF AGREEMENT

ATTACHMENT A
OFFICIAL GRIEVANCE FORM

**SIGNATURES** 

ATTACHMENT B
GENERAL PROVISIONS

### **PREAMBLE**

THIS AGREEMENT has been entered into this Day of	2015
by and between the Hamilton County School Board, hereinafter called the "Board",	_ and the
Hamilton County Education Association, a registered organization, hereinafter called	I the
"Association", for the school years 2015-2018.	

## ARTICLE I RECOGNITION

- A. The Board hereby recognizes the Association as the exclusive bargaining representative for the unit as defined by the Florida Public Employees Relation Commission in the Order entered in Case Number 8H-RA-754-1047 (Cert. No. 63) issued to the Association May 28, 1975. The term "unit" when used hereinafter in this Agreement shall refer to all certified members of the instructional staff represented by the Association in the bargaining unit as defined above.
- B. Should another teacher group challenge the Association as a bargaining unit, the rules and regulations of PERC shall apply and be followed.

## ARTICLE II RIGHTS

#### **ASSOCIATION RIGHTS:**

- A. The Board agrees to furnish to the Association, at the time of copying for other bodies, one copy of pertinent information concerning the financial resources and conditions of the school district of Hamilton County, including such items as:
  - 1. Annual financial reports
  - 2. Monthly financial reports
  - 3. Budgetary amendments
  - 4. Tentative annual budgetary proposals upon presentation to the Board
  - 5. Agendas and minutes of Board meetings
  - 6. Financial statements when presented to the Board when prepared
  - 7. Names, addresses of all teachers employed by the Hamilton County School Board, salaries, rank, certification, and years of experience
  - 8. When agenda is received by Union President, president should check other items the union would like to receive a copy of. President should let county office know within three days, so when the package is picked up by the board members the Union could pick up their package.

The Association will reimburse the school district the cost of the printing of such documents as charged the district by the company owing the machines.

- В. The Association shall have the right to use teacher mail boxes for communicating to teachers legitimate association business, distributing legitimate association business, or distributing legitimate association literature or ballots to teachers before or after duty hours by the building representative. A copy shall be given to the principal at the same time. The Association shall have the right to use the following email address HCEA@hamiltonfl.com for association business under the following conditions: (1) Email sent by the Association using HCEA@hamiltonfl.com will be sent outside of the normal working hours of the all the Board employees who will receive the email from the Association; (2) the subject line of the email must begin with "HCEA Communication" and include a short description of the specific subject matter of the email communication; and (3) the Association may only use HCEA@hamiltonfl.com under specific and defined conditions as follows: Only the Association President will have the password for HCEA@hamiltonfl.com. The Association will only use HCEA@hamiltonfl.com to send notices of meetings of the Association, notices of elections to be held for Association offices, and notices of ratification votes for collective bargaining agreements. The actual email address assigned to the Association may be changed by the Board's IT department if the Board's email domain name changes. The Superintendent and the Principals will be copied on all such emails sent by the HCEA using HCEA@hamiltonfl.com.
- C. The Association will have the exclusive use of a bulletin board at each school center. The bulletin board will be located in the faculty room or in another area frequented by all teachers in the school. The association will provide the bulletin board. The articles

will be signed by the Association President or building representative.

- D. The Association shall have the right to use school buildings as other non-school groups.
- E. Payroll dues deductions will be allowed provided the Association presents a list of members desiring payroll dues deductions to the district office by September 15. Signed continuous dues deduction authorization form shall accompany said list from each member desiring payroll dues deduction. Payroll dues deduction shall be continuous until canceled in writing by the member. Said written request for cancellation shall reach the office of the Finance Officer no later than the date the monthly payroll is due in order for the cancellation to become effective the current month. The dues shall be deducted in twenty-four installments; thereupon the Finance Officer shall remit a check monthly to the Association. Employees who enroll during the contractual year may use the payroll dues deduction plan by signing the continuous dues deduction form. The amount to be deducted shall be submitted by the payroll due date following the beginning date of enrollment with a pro rata amount for the remainder of the deduction year.
- F. The Association will be given the last place on the agenda of each regular meeting involving the total school faculty to conduct Association business.
- G. The principal/designee shall permit employee/non-employee agents of the Association reasonable access to work locations provided that (1) prior notification to the principal specifically permitted by the principal/designee.
- H. Upon prior written notification the Superintendent shall grant the Association President or designee up to ten (10) professional release days to conduct Union related activities. If such leave days are taken during regular student contact time, the Union will reimburse the District for the cost of a substitute to relieve the Association President or designee. The Professional days will not carry over from one fiscal year to another. The Professional leave granted does not include per diem, travel or subsistence expense. The days are to be coordinated with the school principal for the mutual benefit of the Association and the District. Such leave will not conflict with school testing days nor create a disruption in the school's educational programs.

#### **TEACHER RIGHTS:**

- A. Teachers shall have the right to self-organization, to form, join, or assist labor unions or labor organizations, to bargain collectively through representatives of their own choosing, and to engage in concerted activities for the purpose of collective bargaining or other mutual aid or protection.
- B. Teachers shall have the right to maintain one's own private and personal life and activities but subject to all provisions of laws and statutes of the State of Florida.
- C. At the request of the teachers, they shall have the right to have deducted from their salary, medical hospitalization insurance, annuities, and other deductions as approved

by the Board. Additionally, the Board will provide up to two (2) payroll deduction slots to be used for PESCO services. The deduction authorizations must be in the district office by the payroll due date. The deductions will be made in ten (24) payments.

Employee participation in charitable drives is voluntary.

D. The teachers will be given notice of tentative teaching assignment, room assignments and class schedules within a school no later than one (1) week prior to the beginning of teacher preplanning.

### **BOARD RIGHTS:**

If this Agreement does not contain in it's written provisions benefits, privileges or duties previously regarded as part of Board policies, said benefits, privileges or duties shall not be binding on the School Board.

## ARTICLE III NEGOTIATION PROCEDURES

- A. The Board's negotiating committee and the Association's negotiating committee will meet by mutual consent during the regular school year at a time convenient to both parties for the purpose of reviewing the administration of the Agreement and to attempt to resolve problems that may arise.
- B. Negotiations for the reopeners of the contract shall be initiated on or about May 1.

## ARTICLE IV GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

#### Section 1: Definition

A grievance is defined as a violation of a specific article or section of this Agreement.

An employee who is a member of the unit may present his or her grievance to the Board or its designated representative and to have the grievance adjusted without the intervention of the Association or its representatives as long as the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement. Grievances will be presented in the following steps:

### Section 2: Procedure

### Step One:

Informal - Building Level. Within ten (10) working days of time a grievance occurs, the grievant will present the grievance to his/her principal at such time as mutually agreed upon by the employee grieving and the principal. In case of action by either party, which is unknown at the time of such action, the action may be grieved when it is known. The grievant must provide proof that he/she had no knowledge of the action at the time it occurred. Within

five (5) working days after presentation of the grievance, the principal shall give his/her answer to the employee.

## Step Two:

**Formal - Superintendent Level.** If the grievance is not resolved in Step One, the employee or the Association representative may, within five (5) working days of receipt of principal's answer, submit to the Superintendent a written "Official Grievance Form" (See Attachment B) signed by the employee. A copy shall be given to the principal involved at the same time. The "Official Grievance Form" shall name the employee involved, shall state the facts giving rise to the grievance, shall identify all the provisions of this Agreement violated by appropriate reference, shall state the contention of the employee and of the Association with respect to these provisions and shall indicate the relief requested.

The Superintendent or his designated representative shall give the employee or the Association representative an answer in writing no later than five (5) working days after receipt of the written grievance. If further investigation is needed, additional time may be allowed by mutual agreement of the Superintendent or his designated representative and the Association or employee.

## **Step Three:**

**Board Level.** If the grievance is not resolved in Step Two, the employee or the Association shall, within five (5) working days, file the "Official Grievance Form" with the Chairman of the Board at the official Board office, and with a copy of the written answer rendered in Step Two above in the office of the Superintendent. The Superintendent and the Board shall meet with the employee or the Association within a reasonable time not to exceed five (5) working days unless a longer time is mutually agreed upon between the parties, after unit working hours, to discuss the grievance.

## Step Four:

**Arbitration Level.** If a satisfactory disposition of the grievance is not made as a result of the meeting provided for in Step Three above, the Association shall have the right to appeal the dispute to an impartial arbitrator under and in accordance with the rules prescribed by the American Arbitration Association and provisions of this Agreement, which proceedings shall be initiated by filing with the Board or Association, as the case may be, a Notice of Arbitration.

The Notice of Arbitration shall be filed within twenty (20) calendar days after the date of the meeting provided in Step Three above. The Notice of Arbitration shall include a statement setting forth precisely the issue to be decided by the arbitrator and the specific article or provisions of this Agreement involved.

The arbitrator shall issue his decision not later than thirty (30) calendar days from the date of the closing of the hearing, or if oral hearing has been waived, then from the date of transmitting the final statement and proofs to the arbitrator. The decision of the arbitrator shall be in writing and shall set forth the arbitrator's opinion and conclusion on the issue submitted. The arbitrator shall limit his decision strictly to the application and interpretation of the

provisions of this agreement.

#### Section 3: Powers of the Arbitrator

It shall be the function of the Arbitrator, after due hearing, to make a decision in cases of violations of the specific articles and sections of this Agreement.

The decision of the Arbitrator shall be final and binding on the Association, its members, the employees involved, and the Board.

## Section 4: Claims for Back Pay

- A. All grievances whereby pay is withheld must be filed in writing six (6) days from the time the violation was to have occurred (date of occurrence defined as the pay date money withheld). The Board shall not be required to pay back wages more than six (6) days prior to the date a written grievance is filed.
- 1. All claims for back wages shall be limited to the amount of wages that the employee would otherwise have earned, less any unemployment or other compensation that he/she may have received from any source during the period of the back pay.
- 2. No decision in any one case shall require a retroactive wage adjustment in any other case.
  - B. Grievances will be processed under the terms of the agreement in existence on the date of the filing of the grievance. Grievances may be expedited by mutual consent of the parties so that the grievance steps may be exhausted prior to the end of the fiscal year or as soon thereafter as possible.
  - C. The fact that the parties have considered the grievance in the preceding steps of the grievance shall not constitute a waiver or jurisdictional limitations upon the Arbitrator in this Agreement.

## Section 5: Arbitrator's Fees and Expenses

The arbitrator's fees and expenses shall be borne equally by the parties to the dispute; all other costs and expenses shall be borne by the party incurring same, and neither party shall be responsible for the expense of witnesses called by the other party.

#### Section 6: Grievance Time Limits

Any grievance not advanced to the next step by the Association or the employee within the time limit in that step, or if no time limit is specified within five (5) working days shall be deemed abandoned. Time limits may be extended by mutual agreement of the Board and the Association or by mutual agreement of the Board and the employee. The extension must be in writing and such date or time as mutually agreed upon shall prevail.

### **Section 7: General Provisions**

- A. The filing or pendency of any grievance under the provisions of this Article shall in no way operate to impede, delay or interfere with the right of the Board to take the action complained of, subject, however, to the final decision of the grievance.
- B. Nothing contained in this article or elsewhere in this Agreement shall be construed to prevent any individual employee from presenting and processing a grievance through the procedures provided in this article.
- C. The Association and grievant, upon mutually agreeing what best suits the interest of the parties, may withdraw the grievance at any point in the process.
- D. No reprisals shall be invoked against any employee for processing a grievance or participating in any way in the grievance procedure.
- E. The grievant may have the option of having representation at any level of this procedure.
- F. These procedures will be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure, except that in the event a grievant does not choose to be represented by the Association, the Association shall be notified of the disposition of Step Two, or higher, grievance.
- G. No documents of any kind or form pertaining to the initiation, processing, or settlement of any grievance whatsoever shall be placed in the personnel file of any member of the unit.

## ARTICLE V TEACHING CONDITIONS

- A. A rotating duty roster will be prepared by the principal, or his/her designee during preplanning for teachers, to reflect duty assignments such as, but not limited to, playground supervision, lunchroom supervision, hallway supervision, bus loading and unloading supervision, and other similar responsibilities. This duty roster, or a copy thereof, will be posted. Faculty members are encouraged to provide advisory assistance in preparation of the duty roster.
- B. Teachers will be provided with supplies, textbooks, and teaching materials that are necessary to teach the courses assigned.
- C. The length of the teacher workday shall be seven and one half (7 ½) hours. Teachers shall be required to report for duty a minimum of fifteen (15) minutes before the beginning of the student day and shall remain a minimum of fifteen (15) minutes after the close of the student day unless otherwise directed by the principal. At the discretion of the principal, teachers may leave 30 minutes before the end of the regular workday on Friday and the day before a holiday.

- D. Flex time shall be granted to teachers for attendance at meetings which exceed the 71/2 hour day, provided it has prior approval of their principal. Flex time shall be taken with the principals approval and may be taken as a whole day, such as a workday. Time should be taken after student contact time if possible. Flex time will not be carried over to a new fiscal year.
- E. Each school, to every degree possible, shall establish a duty roster for student lunch supervision that will entitle teachers to have a 30-minute lunch without direct supervision of students.
- F. Interruption of classes by sales persons, intercom, custodial, and district maintenance employees shall be held to a minimum.
- G. Faculty meetings shall not exceed fifteen (15) minutes past the workday except in cases of emergency.
- H. Teachers shall be provided an agenda for faculty meetings (24) hours in advance except in cases of emergency as determined by the principal.
- A private conference room will be provided in each school for necessary teacher conferences with parents and students. This shall be an existing office or room in the present facility.
- J. Teacher participation in extra-curricular activities after the normal teacher workday for which no additional compensation is paid shall be voluntary.
- K. All teachers shall have a daily ten (10) minute break. The time of the break shall be either mid-morning or mid-afternoon, provided proper supervision is maintained for all students. Any school having common planning time after student dismissal may have a ten (10) minute afternoon break.
- L. Teachers shall report to the principal any unsafe facilities and working conditions. The principal will investigate and have such conditions corrected.
- M. Off-street parking facilities shall be provided, maintained, and so identified for teacher use on each school campus.
- N. Lounges with rest rooms for adults shall be provided in each school.
- Teachers may have access to school buildings for preparation of schoolwork after the regular school day with consent of the principal.
- P. The Board agrees to provide heating and air conditioning in the District schools, including the high school weight- room at a reasonable or normal temperature with regard to the outside temperature except for shops, gyms, and other special purpose areas requiring different temperatures, but subject to mechanical failure of heating or cooling units.

- Q. Class size may vary because of local conditions and student needs. However, class loads shall be equalized among teachers within grade levels and subjects areas where possible.
- R. Any finger printing and/or criminal background check of any current employee required as the result of changes in Florida or Federal Statutes shall be provided to the employee at Board expense.
- S. Teacher authority and Protection
  - 1. A teacher may send a student to the principal's office to maintain effective disciple in the classroom. The principal shall respond by employing appropriate discipline-management techniques consistent with the student code under F.S. 1006.07.
  - 2. A teacher may remove from class a student: (a) who has been documented by the teacher to repeatedly interfere with the teacher's ability to communicate effectively with the students in the class or with the ability of the student's classmates to learn; or (b) whose behavior the teacher determines is so unruly, disruptive, or abusive that it seriously interferes with the teacher's ability to communicate effectively with the students in the class or with the ability of the student's classmate to learn.
  - 3. If a teacher removes a student from class, the principal may place the student in another appropriate classroom, in in-school suspension, or in an alternative education program; or the principal may recommend the student for out-of-school suspension or expulsion, as appropriate. The student may be prohibited from attending or participating in school-sponsored or school-related activities. The principal may not return the student to that teacher's class without the teacher's consent unless the committee established herein determines that such placement is the best or only available alternative. The teacher and the Placement Review Committee must render decisions within five (5) days of the removal of the student from the classroom.
  - 4. Each school shall establish a Placement Review Committee to determine placement of a student when a teacher withholds consent to the return of a student to the teacher's class. Committee membership shall include the following: (a) two (2) teachers selected by the school's faculty; (b) one (1) member from the school's staff who is selected by the principal; and one (1) alternate teacher selected by the school's faculty to serve on the Committee in the event that a teacher who withheld consent to readmitting the student. The Committee may meet during the workday.

(Authority F.S. 1003.32)

## T. Medical Procedures Limits

- Nonmedical school district personnel shall not be allowed to perform invasive medical services that require special medical knowledge, nursing judgment, and nursing assessment. The procedures include, but are not limited to:
  - (a) Sterile catherization
  - (b) Nasgastric tube feeding
  - (c) Cleaning and maintaining a tracheostomy and deep suctioning of a tracheostomy.
- 2. Nonmedical assistive personnel shall be allowed to perform health-related services upon successful completion of child-specific training by a registered nurse, a licensed practical nurse, a physician licensed pursuant to S.S. 458 or 459. The nurse shall monitor all procedures periodically. These procedures include, but are not limited to:
  - (a) Cleaning intermittent catherization
  - (b) Gastrostomy tube feeding
  - (c) Monitoring blood glucose
  - (d) Administrating emergency inject able medication
- 3. For all other invasive medical services not listed in subsection (1) and (2) above, a registered nurse, a licensed practical nurse, a licensed physician, or physician assistance certified pursuant to F.S. 458 or 459 shall determine if properly training bargaining unit personnel shall be allowed to perform such service.
- 4. With the exception of medical personnel, invasive medical training shall be strictly voluntary for bargaining unit personnel. Any such training shall be provided at no cost to the employee and if provided at times other than the regular workday, such trainees shall be paid for the time spent at their regular rate of pay.
- 5. Bargaining unit members shall not be assigned to the provision of invasive medical service other than an emergency.

(Authority F.S. 1006.062(3))

## ARTICLE VI GENERAL EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

- A. Conditions of employment shall not be based upon marital status, race, creed, religion, color, sex, age, handicap, or national origin.
- B. The Board shall require as a condition of initial employment that all teachers present evidence, which has been obtained from a licensed physician of physical fitness to perform duties assigned. The Board may require a subsequent physical examination by a physician when in its judgment such an examination is relevant to teacher performance or employment status. The Board shall make the selection of the physician, and the Board shall pay the costs incurred.
- C. Assignments for any summer school, evening school, or other programs of the school district beyond the normal school day shall be made with preference to school district personnel who are the most qualified as determined by the Board and shall be covered by the terms of this contract.
- D. Instructional position vacancies will be posted by April 15 with a revised list being posted by May 15. These postings are not intended for hire, only planning purposes. Teachers who desire to transfer to another school shall file a written statement of such desire with the Superintendent or designee. Transfers shall be with the approval of the principals based upon qualifications involved. The Superintendent shall review all requests received and submit to the Board the recommendation for filling the open positions. Teachers applying for transfer shall be notified of the action taken as soon as possible after the decision has been made.

#### E. Reduction in Force

If the district has to choose from among its instructional employees, the following criteria shall be used:

- 1. Annual performance assessment
- 2. Certification needs of the school or district
- 3. Annual contract personnel will be reduced before continuing contract or professional service contract personnel if sections 1 and 2 are fulfilled.
- 4. When a reduction of personnel is necessary, the Board, to every degree possible, shall utilize transfers and re-assignments so as to accomplish the minimum reduction of teachers.

## F. Involuntary Transfers

- 1. Involuntary transfers shall not be made until voluntary transfers have been considered.
- 2. Length of service in the school district will be a consideration but may not necessarily be the determining factor in involuntary transfers.
- 3. No employee shall sustain a loss of pay due to an involuntary transfer.
- G. Teachers who transport students for an approved school related activity shall receive, upon request, written notice outlining the Board's liabilities.

## ARTICLE VII VACANCIES AND EXTRA COMPENSATION POSITIONS

- A. All vacancies or extra-compensation positions shall be posted by the Superintendent or his designee in each school. These notices will state the position, qualification requirements and appropriate salary range, effective date of the vacancy, kind of certificate necessary, information concerning filing of application, deadline for filing and interview information. Except in those cases where the Superintendent declares an emergency, the Superintendent or his designee will post notification as soon as Board action is taken and action on applications will not be taken for ten (10) calendar days after notification. During June and July, in-house posting will be for (5) work days and out of county (5) additional work days. Whenever an applicant from within the school district meets all job requirements and is qualified as determined by the Board, he/she shall be given preference over those who are not from the district.
- B. Applicants for promotion who are fully certified or who can meet certification requirements and otherwise be qualified as determined by the Board will be given first consideration.
- C. Employees will be given an opportunity to sign an eligibility list for homebound and regular community education positions during preplanning in each school. Pay scale will be determined by established rate of each job listing. Positions requiring teacher certification will receive the hourly rate of the instructor.

## ARTICLE VIII TEACHER ASSESSMENT

The Superintendent shall establish procedures for assessing the performance of duties and responsibilities of all instructional personnel employed in the district. The procedure manual/handbook developed by the district shall be incorporated by references in this agreement.

The School Board shall provide training programs which are based upon guidelines provided by the Florida Council on Educational Management to ensure that all individuals with evaluation responsibilities understand the proper use of the assessment criteria and procedures.

All personnel shall be fully informed of the criteria and procedures associated with the assessment process before the assessment takes place. As a part of pre-school orientation for teachers, the principal shall place a copy of the teacher assessment instrument in the hands of all instructional personnel and explain the assessment procedure.

A written report of each assessment shall be made and a copy thereof shall be given to the employee no later than 10 days after the assessment takes place. The written report of

assessment shall be discussed with the employee by the person responsible for preparing the report.

The employee shall have the right to initiate a written response to the assessment, and the response shall become a permanent attachment to his/her personnel file.

In the event that an employee is not performing his/her duties in a satisfactory manner, the evaluator shall notify the employee in writing of such determination and describe such unsatisfactory performance. The evaluator shall thereafter confer with the employee, make recommendations with respect to specific areas of unsatisfactory performance and provide assistance in helping to correct such deficiencies within a reasonable prescribed period of time.

The assessment criteria for the Hamilton County School District shall be in accordance with Florida Statutes 1012.34(3) and as determined by the local district.

A committee of teachers from various grade levels shall be formed to make suggestions for teacher assessment forms and procedures to the Superintendent or his designee, but this committee shall be of an advisory nature only.

The Superintendent shall establish the due dates for the district assessment program. An evaluation may be made only by an employee's supervisor. Assessment observations made by peers are for improving instructional techniques only.

Mechanical devices may be utilized for evaluation only with the full knowledge of the teacher.

## ARTICLE IX DISCIPLINARY ACTION

- A. Disciplinary action may not be taken against an employee except for good and sufficient reasons, and must be substantiated by evidence, which supports the recommended disciplinary action.
- B. Where good and sufficient reasons warrant such action(s) an employee may be demoted, suspended, or dismissed upon recommendation of the immediate supervisor to the Superintendent. Unless circumstances warrant immediate serious disciplinary action, progressive discipline shall be administered as follows:
  - 1. Oral warning/reprimand
  - 2. Written reprimand
  - 3. Suspension with or without pay
  - Dismissal by Board action
- C. An employee against whom action is to be taken under this section shall have the right to review all documents or records relied upon to support the proposed action and shall be given a copy upon request.

- D. When a principal/supervisor deems it necessary to discipline an employee, said disciplinary action should be made in private and with discretion.
- E. When an employee is involved in circumstances, which could lead to disciplinary action, the employee shall have, upon request, Association representation at any conference between the school administrator(s) and the employee, which relates to the matter.

## ARTICLE X LEAVE WITH PAY

- A. 1. Each member of the instructional staff employed on a full-time basis shall be entitled to four (4) days of sick leave as of the first day of employment of each contract year, and shall thereafter earn one (1) day of sick leave for each month of employment, which shall be credited to the member at the end of that month and which shall not be used prior to the time it is earned and credited to the member. However, the member shall be entitled to earn no more than one (1) day of sick leave times the number of months of employment. Each member of the instructional staff shall be allowed to take six (6) days personal leave to be charged to that teacher's accrued sick leave.
  - 2. An employee may authorize his or her spouse, child, parent or sibling who is a district employee to use sick leave that has accrued to the authorizing employee. A recipient may not use the donated sick leave until all of his or her sick leave has been depleted, excluding sick leave pool, if the recipient participates in a sick leave pool. Donated sick leave under this section shall have no terminal value as provided in 1012.61(3).F.S.
- B. "Sick leave" shall be defined as a personal illness or disability of the teacher or the illness or death of a member of the immediate family. The immediate family shall mean mother, father, brother, sister, husband, wife, child, other close relatives or member of his/her own household.
- C. Absence related to maternity shall be treated as any other illness, including the use of sick leave provisions as outlined by Florida Statutes.
- D. There shall be no limit on the number of days of sick leave a member of the instructional staff may accrue, except that at least one-half of this cumulative leave must be established within the district granting such leave.
- E. The Superintendent may require a certificate of illness from a licensed physician for justifying sick leave.

## F. Jury Duty Leave:

- 1. In case of a summons for jury duty, the teacher shall present the summons to his/her principal and shall submit an application for leave.
- 2. Any full-time teacher summoned for jury duty shall be granted temporary duty with pay, and any jury fees shall be retained by the teacher.

3. Any full-time teacher subpoenaed as a witness, not involving his/her personal litigation, shall be granted temporary duty with pay, and any witness fees shall be retained by the teacher.

## G. Illness-in-line-of-duty Leave:

Any teacher shall be entitled to illness-in-line-of-duty leave—with no more than full compensation when the teacher has to be absent from his duties because of illness from any contagious or infectious disease contracted in school work as determined by a licensed physician. This leave shall not exceed more than ten (10) work days during the school year unless the Board extends the length of the leave.

### H. Professional Leave:

Professional leave may be granted to teachers to attend educational meetings and/or educational courses as approved by the Superintendent. Compensation for such absences shall be determined by the Board.

## I. Military Leave:

Employees who are commissioned reserve officers or reserved enlisted personnel in the United States military or naval service or members of the National Guard shall be entitled to a leave of absence from their respective duties without loss of pay, time, or efficiency rating on all days during which they shall be engaged in field or coast defense exercise or other training ordered under the provisions of the United States military or naval training regulations for such personnel when assigned to active duty; provided that leaves of absence granted as a matter of legal rights under the provisions of this article shall not exceed seventeen (17) days in any one annual project.

## J. Buy-Back of Employee Sick Leave:

A teacher who meets the following criteria may request the buy-back from the Board three days of personal leave to be charged against the teacher's accrued sick leave:

- 1. The teacher must have been in the district 5 years.
- The teacher must have a minimum of 20 days accrued sick leave.
- 3. The teacher must not have used more than 3 days personal leave in the year of the request.
- 4. The buy-back rate shall be 80% of the daily rate of pay for that contract year.
- 5. The teacher must request the buy-back days by May 31.
- 6. The payment will be made on the July payroll.

## K. Terminal Pay:

Any full-time member of the instructional staff shall be entitled to accrued sick leave pay at the time of initial retirement as defined by the Florida Retirement or Teacher Retirement

System, or payment will be made to his/her beneficiary if service is terminated by death. Terminal pay shall be computed as authorized by Florida Statutes in the following manner:

- 1. During the first three years of service, the daily rate of pay multiplied by 35 percent times the number of days or hours of accumulated sick leave.
- 2. During the next three years of service, the daily rate of pay multiplied by 40 percent times the number of days or hours of accumulated sick leave.
- 3. During the next three years of service, the daily rate of pay multiplied by 45 percent times the number of days or hours of accumulated sick leave.
- 4. During the next three years of service, the daily rate of pay multiplied by 50 percent times the number of days or hours of accumulated sick leave.
- 5. During and after the 13th year of service, the daily rate multiplied by 100 percent times the number of days or hours of accumulated sick leave.

## ARTICLE XI UNPAID LEAVE

- A. An employee may request personal leave without pay for a specified period up to one (1) year. The request shall be made in writing on the form prescribed by the Board. The leave must be approved by the employee's immediate supervisor and the Superintendent or his designee before it is presented to the Board for approval. The request shall specify the time of the leave and the reason for the request. Personal leave without pay may be requested for, but not limited to:
  - 1. Leave to run for elective office
  - 2. Leave for academic study
  - 3. Leave for child rearing (for natural or adopted Child)
  - 4. Leave for childbearing
- B. Request for personal leave without pay will be approved only if the employee's immediate supervisor, the Superintendent, and the Board are satisfied that the instructional needs of the district can be met. Personal leave shall be granted at the discretion of the School Board.
- C. An employee on personal leave without pay may remain an active participant in the employee's retirement system by contributing thereto the amount necessary to continue as a member on leave as provided by the provisions of the retirement system of which the employee is a member.
- D. An employee on personal leave without pay shall receive no credit on any salary schedule for experience for the time on leave.
- E. Any employee returning to work after personal leave without pay will be placed in an appropriate position for which he/she is qualified.
- F. Any employee wishing to return to work before the end of the requested leave should

make his/her request in writing to the Superintendent as early as possible but no later than thirty (30) days before he/she wishes to return to work. The Board will make every effort to allow the employee to return to work as soon as possible.

## G. Family and Medical Leave:

- 1. <u>Family and Medical Leave Act</u>: All provisions of this article shall be interpreted so as to comply with the requirements of the Family and Medical Leave Act and any amendments thereto, and with such federal regulations that may be issued under the Act. This leave provision does not operate to limit or reduce leaves provided under other contract terms.
- 2. <u>Leave Year</u>: An eligible employee is entitled to take up to twelve (12) weeks of FMLA leave in any twelve (12) month period to be measured forward from the first date of leave. The leave may not exceed twelve (12) weeks in a twelve-month period, except in the case of leave for health reasons; it may not exceed the duration of the serious health condition.

## ARTICLE XII INSERVICE TRAINING

A. The Board shall develop a comprehensive program of Staff Development, one part that shall be solely for the staff development of teachers. The Superintendent, in conjunction with the principal, shall appoint one (1) teacher from each school, with the teacher's consent, as a member of the Teacher Education Center Council for the planning, development and continuous evaluation of the teacher part of staff development.

The Board, through the Superintendent, the principals, and members of the Teacher Education Center Council shall develop an in-service program for teachers. This part of inservice will be based upon need as established by principals, teachers generally, and input from the Teacher Education Center Council.

The teacher in-service training component shall be financed by law and will receive its fair share of the in-service money designated for that purpose, and the Board will designate such amount.

In connection with teacher in-service, travel and per diem will be established by the Board.

Record of in-service points earned by teachers shall be maintained at the district office.

The Board shall maintain a balanced program of components for that part of in-service designed for teachers.

B. Stipends will be paid at the beginning teacher's hourly rate for teachers for in-service programs held at times beyond the contract year. Special curriculum writing projects will be paid at the employee's hourly rate and required summer in-service institute participants will be paid at the beginning teacher's hourly rate. All stipends, supplements, and special payments shall be handled through regular payroll procedure and shall be treated as salary.

## ARTICLE XIII EMERGENCY SCHOOL CLOSING

When an emergency, as determined by the Superintendent or her designee, requires closing of school for students, school shall be closed for teachers also. Teachers will be paid their regular salary during each emergency; however, teachers shall make up such time missed during an emergency at a time designated by the Board, without further payment of any compensation, unless waiver is granted by the State Board of Education.

## ARTICLE XIV POLITICAL ACTIVITY

All teachers shall have entire liberty of political actions except direct political activity during instructional time and shall be free from political domination and/or coercion provided such action s within the laws of the United States of America and the State of Florida.

## ARTICLE XV INSURANCE

A. The Board shall pay a maximum of \$4,000.00 annually as its contribution toward the approved district insurance plan. The Board's contribution to the individual plan shall not exceed the cost of full coverage on the health plan.

ARTICLE XVI SALARY SCHEDULE

See Attachment C Salary Schedules

## ARTICLE XVII PAID HOLIDAYS

The members of the bargaining unit shall be granted six (6) paid holidays.

## ARTICLE XVIII CALENDAR

By February 1, the association shall meet with the Board's negotiation committee to discuss the school calendar. The committee's recommendation shall be sent to the Superintendent for his/her recommendation to the Board. The recommendations will be taken under advisement when the school calendar is being formulated, but the decision of the Board shall be final.

## ARTICLE XIX SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT

- A. Teacher members on the School Advisory Council shall be elected by the teachers of that school. The procedures for that election shall be determined by the faculty of each school site.
- B. Teachers at a school site shall be provided an opportunity for input and review of the School Improvement Plan prior to the plan being submitted to the Board.
- C. Any request for a waiver of provisions of the Collective Bargaining Agreement between the Association and the Board shall be submitted in writing to the Superintendent and the President of the Association for disposition. Such a request must be part of a School Improvement Plan and must be mutually agreed upon by the Association's Executive Board and the School Board for the waiver to be granted.

Any request for a waiver of Department of Education Rules or School Board Policy, which directly impact terms and conditions of employment, must be mutually agreed upon by the Association's Executive Board and the School Board for the waiver request to be further pursued.

A waiver(s) approved by the Parties shall be in force for no more than one year unless renewed pursuant to this section.

D. The Board shall offer the opportunity for training to assist each school's team in preparing the School Improvement Plan.

## ARTICLE XX MISCELLANEOUS

- A. In the event that any provision of this Agreement is judged contrary to law by a court of competent jurisdiction, it shall be modified accordingly. All other provisions shall remain in full force and effect for the duration of this Agreement.
- B. Copies of this Agreement titled "Agreement Between the Hamilton County Education Association (Instructional) and the Hamilton County School Board" shall be printed at the expense of the Board and the Association and shared equally within thirty (30) days after the Agreement is signed and shall be presented to all teachers. The Board shall furnish 200 copies of said printed Agreement to the Association for its use. The shared cost shall be on the basis of 300 copies.

## ARTICLE XXI TERM OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall become effective as of July 1, 2015, upon ratification by both parties and shall continue in effect through June 30, 2018. This Agreement between the Board and the Association constitutes the entire agreement between the parties and shall not be extended nor altered in any way without the written mutual consent of both parties.

The parties agree that the following items shall be reopened for negotiations each May 1:

- 1. Salary
- 2. Insurance
- 3. Paid Holidays

Each party shall have the right to reopen one (1) article of the existing contract and one (1) new article.

## ATTACHMENT A OFFICIAL GRIEVANCE FORM

NAI	ME			
Sch	nool	Assignr	nent	
Home Address			Home Phon	ne
		Step II		
A.	DATE GRIEVANCE OCCU	RRED		
B. (S)_	RELATES TO ARTICLE			
C.	GRIEVANCE STATEMENT			
_				
D.	RELIEF SOUGHT			
		2		
		Signature		Date
	POSITION OF IMMEDIATE ERVISOR			
			_	
-				
		Signature	Date	
1 cop	by to immediate supervisor by to Association by to grievant			

## HAMILTON COUNTY EDUCATION **ASSOCIATION** THE SCHOOL BOARD OF HAMILTON **COUNTY, FLORIDA** President Chairman Secretary Superintendent **Executive Committee Member Board Member Executive Committee Member Board Member Executive Committee Member Board Member Board Member Chief Negotiator Chief Negotiator**

#### ATTACHMENT B

#### **GENERAL PROVISIONS:**

Employees are to work the following number of days:

9-month employees - 180 days 10-month employees - 190 days 10 ½-month employees - 200 days (190 + 10) 11-month employees - 210 days (190 + 20) 10 + 1 - 210 days (190 + 20) 10 + 2 - 230 days (190 + 40) 12-month employees - 248 days (190 + 40 + 18)

Vacation excluded when

Determining daily rate

The following formula reflects the way a salary adjustment will be made in the event of a reduction in service:

Annual Salary Working Days x days of service

For experience purpose, 3 years of credit will be given for active military duty.

If an employee desires to make a change in his/her withholding deduction, insurance deduction, dues deduction, etc., the Finance Office must be notified in writing by the due date of the payroll at 11:00 a.m. in order for the change to become effective for the current month.

Ten minutes of planning time will be given for each hour of instruction for homebound services. No employee will be allowed to work nor be paid for more days than stated in these provisions without prior approval of the Superintendent.

The dates that payroll checks will be issued are specified on the payroll schedule. All employees will be paid in 24 checks.

Employees who use their private vehicles in connection with the performance of their official duties will be reimbursed at the rate allowed by Board Policy. All travel performed by an employee in connection with the instructional program must be approved by the principal/supervisor and will be charged against the travel account of the school/department at the rate allowed by Board policy. The state-approved travel requisition form must be used.

Adult and Community Education: Part-time Adult Education teachers employed by the Board to provide instructional services in adult education will be paid the hourly rate where they fall on the instructional salary schedule, provided the employee is certified in the Course Code Directory area of certification required for instruction and the instruction is FTE generating.

Part-time teachers or others who provide instructional services for fee supported community education programs which do not require certification and do not generate FTE will be paid \$9.00 per hour, the approved part-time hourly rate for purchased services under the Hamilton County Community Education Program Personal Service Agreement, Form HCS 6024. The \$9.00 rate is subject to the generation of participant fees adequate to support the activity. In no instance will payments be made in excess of fees generated to support the activity.

Selected non-certified part-time instructional personnel employed under the provisions of A-1.502, SABER, will be paid \$9.00 per hour.

Part-time adult teachers previously paid at the beginning step of the instructional salary schedule will continue at that level.

**Hamilton County School District** Instructional **Salary Schedule** 2015-2016

## HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD INSTRUCTIONAL SALARY SCHEDULE 2015 - 2016

## 196 DAYS, 7.5 hours per day - Contracted days and hours

	<b>Grandfathered Salary</b>		
	Schedule / Placement	Salary Stability	
Step	Salary Schedule	Supplement (1)	
0	34,702		
1	34,702		
2	34,702		
3	35,262		
4	36,044		
5	36,828		
6	37,612		
7	38,396		
8	39,179		
9	39,963		
10	40,746		
11	41,530		
12	42,649		
13	43,769		
14	44,888		
15	46,009		
16	47,128		
17	48,247		
18	49,367		
19	50,486		
20	51,563	2606	54,169

Added to Base Salary for In-field Advanced Degrees

\$2,500 Master's \$3,500 Specialist \$4,000 Doctorate

(1) Salary Stability Supplement for Employees at Step 20
June 30, 2014 to ensure continuity of salary and Steps

Effective 7/1/2015, those at Step 20 receiving an Effective evaluation for 2014-15 will receive a \$561 supplement and those receiving a Highly Effective evaluation for 2014-15 will receive an \$1122 supplement

### HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD INSTRUCTIONAL PERFORMANCE PAY SALARY SCHEDULE 2015 - 2016

	Placement Salary	Effective	Highly Effective
Step	Schedule	\$561	\$1122
		<b>●</b> 100 000 0000	Y-1-2
0	34,702	35,263	35,824
1	34,702	35,263	35,824
2	34,702	35,263	35,824
3	35,262	35,823	36,384
4	36,044	36,605	37,166
5	36,828	37,389	37,950
6	37,612	38,173	38,734
7	38,396	38,957	39,518
8	39,179	39,740	40,301
9	39,963	40,524	41,085
10	40,746	41,307	41,868
11	41,530	42,091	42,652
12	42,649	43,210	43,771
13	43,769	44,330	44,891
14	44,888	45,449	46,010
15	46,009	46,570	47,131
16	47,128	47,689	48,250
17	48,247	48,808	49,369
18	49,367	49,928	50,489
19	50,486	51,047	51,608
20	51,563	52,124	52,685

Salary Supplement for In-field Advanced Degree

\$2,500 Master's \$3,500 Specialist \$4,000 Doctorate

# HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD CDA Instructor Salary Schedule 2015 - 2016

Step	Salary
0	19,506
1	19,506
2	19,506
3	19,624
4	19,758
5	19,869
6	19,993
7	20,122
8	20,229
9	20,352
10	20,481
11	20,603
12	20,715
13	20,855
14	20,961
15	21,074
16	21,213
17	21,325
18	21,449
19	21,572
20	23,080

\$700 - 30 Semester hours, 1 year college, or 1 year postsecondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1200 - 60 Semester hours, 2 year degree, or 2 years postsecondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1800 - 90 Semester hours of college.

### **AGREEMENT**

### BETWEEN THE

## HAMILTON COUNTY

## **EDUCATION ASSOCIATION**

AND THE

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF HAMILTON COUNTY, FLORIDA

2015-2018

SCHOOL-RELATED PERSONNEL

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### **PREAMBLE**

ARTICLE I

RECOGNITION

ARTICLE II

**RIGHTS** 

ARTICLE III

**NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURES** 

ARTICLE IV

**GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE** 

ARTICLE V

WORKING CONDITIONS

ARTICLE VI

GENERAL EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

ARTICLE VII

VACANCIES AND EXTRA COMPENSATION POSITIONS

ARTICLE VIII

EMPLOYEE ASSESSMENT

ARTICLE IX

DISCIPLINARY ACTION

ARTICLE X

LEAVE WITH PAY

ARTICLE XI

UNPAID LEAVE

ARTICLE XII

**INSERVICE TRAINING** 

ARTICLE XIII

EMERGENCY SCHOOL CLOSING

ARTICLE XIV

POLITICAL ACTIVITY

ARTICLE XV INSURANCE

ARTICLE XVI SALARY SCHEDULE

ARTICLE XVII CALENDAR

ARTICLE XVIII
SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT

ARTICLE XIX
MISCELLANEOUS

ARTICLE XX
TERM OF AGREEMENT

SIGNATURE PAGE

ATTACHMENT A
OFFICIAL GRIEVANCE FORM

SRP ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION

**GENERAL PROVISIONS** 

### **PREAMBLE**

THIS AGREEMENT has been entered into this \_\_\_\_\_th day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 2015 \_, by and between the Hamilton County School Board, hereafter called the "Board" and the Hamilton County Education Association, a registered organization, hereinafter called the "Association", for the school years 2015-2018.

## ARTICLE I RECOGNITION

A. The Board hereby recognizes the Association as the exclusive bargaining representative for the unit as defined by the Florida Public Employees Relation Commission in the Order entered in Case Number RC-90-037, (Certificate No. 935) issued to the Association February 11, 1991. The definition of this unit is as follows:

Included: All full-time and regular part-time school related employees employed by the Hamilton County School Board on a yearly or an hourly basis, including those in the following classifications: Special Assistant I - Food Service, General Assistant I - Food Service, Deliveryman (Special Assistant) - Food Service, Bus Driver, Parts Manager, Transportation Mechanic Helper, Lead Mechanic, Transportation Service Manager/ Tradesmen, Painter, Carpenter/Painter, General Maintenance Repairman, Custodian, Head Custodian, Secretary, Secretary II, Secretary III, Clerk/Typist, Computer Programmer/Trainer/Operator, Teacher Assistant, Exceptional Student Bus Assistant, Exceptional Student Classroom Assistant, Bus Driver Assistant, and School Nurse (LPN).

Excluded: All managerial employees; all confidential employees including Fiscal Assistants, Secretary to Superintendent, Secretary to Director of Administrative Services, Secretary to Director of Business Services, Secretary to Director of Instructional Services, and Principals' personal Secretaries, Computer Programmer, and Payroll Clerk (Payroll Specialist); all employees possessing a supervisory conflict of interest including Maintenance Engineers (Shop Foreman and Electrical), Construction Engineer, Food Service Managers, and Registered Nurses; all certificated employees; and all other employees of the Hamilton County School Board.

- B. Should another group challenge the Association as a bargaining unit, the rules and regulations of PERC shall apply and be followed.
- C. All new positions approved by the Board will include a designation as to whether the position is included or excluded in the unit. Should the Association disagree with the designation, the Association will have the right to object to the designation in writing to the Superintendent stating the reason for the objection.

The Superintendent shall respond within ten (10) working days. In the event of a disagreement on the issue of any specific position, the Board shall be petitioned for a ruling on the inclusion or exclusion of the position. Any person placed in a contested position shall upon a ruling by the Board for inclusion in the bargaining unit receive all rights granted under this Agreement from the time of employment.

#### ARTICLE II RIGHTS

#### **ASSOCIATION RIGHTS:**

- A. The Board agrees to furnish to the Association, at the time copying for other bodies, two copies of per
  - 1. Annual financial reports
  - 2. Monthly financial reports
  - 3. Budgetary amendments
  - 4. District Directory
  - 5. Tentative annual budgetary proposals upon presentation to the Board
  - 6. Federal and state program requirements and guidelines for allocations
  - 7. Agendas and minutes of Board meetings
  - 8. Financial statements after presentation to the Board
  - 9. Names and addresses of all persons employed by the Hamilton County School Board, salaries, rank, certification, and years of experience
  - 10. Copies of FTE Reports at each FTE survey

The Association will reimburse the School District the cost of the printing of such documents as charged the district by the company owning the machines.

- B., The Association shall have the right to use employee mail boxes for communicating to employees legitimate association business, distributing legitimate association business, or distributing legitimate association literature or ballots to employees before or after duty hours by the building representative. The Association shall have the right to use the following email address HCEA@hamiltonfl.com for association business under the following conditions: (1) Email sent by the Association using HCEA@hamiltonfl.com will be sent outside of the normal working hours of the all the Board employees who will receive the email from the Association; (2) the subject line of the email must begin with "HCEA Communication" and include a short description of the specific subject matter of the email communication; and (3) the Association may only use HCEA@hamiltonfl.com under specific and defined conditions as follows: Only the Association President will have HCEA@hamiltonfl.com. The Association for HCEA@hamiltonfl.com to send notices of meetings of the Association, notices of elections to be held for Association offices, and notices of ratification votes for collective bargaining agreements. The actual email address assigned to the Association may be changed by the Board's IT department if the Board's email domain name changes. The Superintendent and the Principals will be copied on all such emails sent by the HCEA using HCEA@hamiltonfl.com.
- C. The Association shall have the right to share existing board space in the schools for matters concerning official or legitimate Association business. The Association president or building representative and the principal will sign the articles.
- D. The Association shall have the right to use school buildings as other non-school groups.

- E. Payroll dues deductions will be allowed provided the Association presents a list of members desiring payroll dues deductions to the district office by September 15. A signed continuous dues deduction authorization form shall accompany said list from each member desiring payroll dues deduction. Payroll dues deduction shall be continuous until canceled in writing by the member. Said written request for cancellation shall reach the office of the Director of Finance no later than the date the monthly payroll is due in order for the cancellation to become effective the current month. The dues shall be deducted in twenty-four installments; thereupon the Director of Finance shall remit a check monthly to the Association. Employees who enroll during the contractual year may use the payroll dues deduction plan by signing the continuous dues deduction form. The amount to be deducted shall be submitted by the payroll due date following the beginning date of enrollment with a pro rata amount for the remainder of the deduction year.
- F. The department head/designee shall permit employee/non-employee agents of the Association reasonable access to work locations provided that (1) prior notification to the department head/designee shall first be given and (2) Association business with employees shall be restricted to employee non-duty time (lunch, break, or before and after work hours) unless specifically permitted by the department head/designee.
- G. Upon prior written notification the Superintendent shall grant the Association President or designee up to ten (10) professional release days to conduct Union related activities. If such leave days are taken during regular student contact time, the Union will reimburse the District for the cost of a substitute to relieve the Association President or designee. The Professional days will not carry over from one fiscal year to another. The Professional leave granted does not include per diem, travel or subsistence expense. The days are to be coordinated with the school principal for the mutual benefit of the Association and the District. Such leave will not conflict with school testing days nor create a disruption in the school's educational programs.

## **EMPLOYEE RIGHTS:**

- A. Employees shall have the right to self-organization; to form, join, or assist labor unions or labor organizations; to bargain collectively through representatives of their own choosing; and to engage in concerted activities for the purpose of collective bargaining or other mutual aid or protection; or the employees have the right to refrain from such activities.
- B. Employees shall have the right to maintain their own private and personal lives and activities, but subject to all provisions of laws and statutes of the State of Florida.
- C. At the request of the employees, they shall have the right to have deducted from their salary, medical hospitalization insurance, annuities, and other deductions as approved by the Board. Additionally, beginning with the 1994-95 fiscal year, the Board shall provide one payroll deduction slot to be used for PESCO services provided 10% of union members authorize payroll deduction for these services. The deduction authorization

must be in the District Office by the monthly payroll due date. The deductions will be made in ten (10) payments.

Employee participation in charitable drives is voluntary.

D. Employees will be given notice of tentative assignments and schedules no later than August 1. The employee has a duty to notify the principal/supervisor of unavoidable needs to be away from duty for medical/personal appointments as soon as known but at least one day prior to the appointment. Habitual neglect of this duty, excluding extenuating circumstances, will result in progressive disciplinary action as appropriate.

#### **BOARD RIGHTS:**

If this Agreement does not contain in it's written provisions benefits, privileges or duties previously regarded as part of Board policies, said benefits, privileges or duties shall not be binding on the School Board.

# ARTICLE III NEGOTIATION PROCEDURES

- A. The Board's negotiating committee and the Association's negotiating committee will meet by mutual consent during the regular work year at a time convenient to both parties for the purpose of reviewing the administration of the Agreement and to attempt to resolve problems that may arise.
- B. Negotiations for the reopeners of the contract shall be initiated on or about May 1.

# ARTICLE IV GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

#### Section 1: Definition

A grievance is defined as a violation of a specific article or section of this Agreement.

An employee who is a member of the unit may present his/her grievance to the Board or its designated representative and to have the grievance adjusted without the intervention of the Association or its representatives, as long as the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement. Grievances will be presented in the following steps:

#### Section 2: Procedure

## Step One:

Informal-Building Level. Within ten (10) working days of time a grievance occurs, the grievant will present the grievance to his/her principal/supervisor at such time as mutually agreed upon by the employee grieving and the principal/supervisor. In case of action by either party, which is unknown at the time of such action, the action may be grieved when it is known. The

grievant must provide proof that he/she had no knowledge of the action at the time it occurred. Within five (5) working days after presentation of the grievance, the principal/supervisor shall give his/her answer to the employee.

#### Step Two:

Formal-Superintendent Level. If the grievance is not resolved in Step One, the employee or the Association representative may, within five (5) working days of receipt of principal's/supervisor's answer, submit to the Superintendent a written "Official Grievance Form" (See Attachment B) signed by the employee. A copy shall be given to the principal involved at the same time. The "Official Grievance Form" shall name the employee involved, shall state the facts giving rise to the grievance, shall identify all the provisions of this Agreement violated by appropriate reference, shall state the contention of the employee and of the Association with respect to these provisions and shall indicate the relief requested.

The Superintendent or her designated representative shall give the employee or the Association representative an answer in writing no later than five (5) working days after receipt of the written grievance. If further investigation is needed, additional time may be allowed by mutual agreement of the Superintendent or her designated representative and the Association or employee.

#### Step Three:

Board Level. If the grievance is not resolved in Step Two, the employee or the Association shall, within five (5) working days, file the "Official Grievance Form" with the Chairman of the Board at the official Board office, and with a copy of the written answer rendered in Step Two above in the office of the Superintendent. The Superintendent and the Board shall meet with the employee or the Association within a reasonable time not to exceed five (5) working days unless a longer time is mutually agreed upon between the parties, after unit working hours, to discuss the grievance.

#### Step Four:

Arbitration Level. If a satisfactory disposition of the grievance is not made as a result of the meeting provided for in Step Three above, the Association shall have the right to appeal the dispute to an impartial arbitrator under and in accordance with the rules prescribed by the American Arbitration Association and provisions of this Agreement, which proceedings shall be initiated by filing with the Board or Association, as the case may be, a Notice of Arbitration.

The Notice of Arbitration shall be filed within twenty (20) calendar days after the date of the meeting provided in Step Three above. The Notice of Arbitration shall include a statement setting forth precisely the issue to be decided by the arbitrator and the specific article or provisions of this Agreement involved.

The arbitrator shall issue his decision not later than thirty (30) calendar days from the date of the closing of the hearing, or if oral hearing has been waived, then from the date of transmitting the final statement and proofs to the arbitrator. The decision of the arbitrator shall be in writing

and shall set forth the arbitrator's opinion and conclusion on the issue submitted. The arbitrator shall limit his decision strictly to the application and interpretation of the provisions of this agreement.

#### Section 3: Powers of the Arbitrator

It shall be the function of the Arbitrator, after due hearing, to make a decision in cases of violations of the specific articles and sections of this Agreement.

The decision of the Arbitrator shall be final and binding on the Association, its members, the employees involved, and the Board.

### Section 4: Claims for Back Pay

- A. All grievances whereby pay is withheld must be filed in writing six (6) days from the time the violation was to have occurred (date of occurrence defined as the pay date money withheld). The Board shall not be required to pay back wages more than six (6) days prior to the date a written grievance is filed.
  - 1. All claims for back wages shall be limited to the amount of wages that the employee would otherwise have earned, less any unemployment or other compensation that he/she may have received from any source during the period of the back pay.
  - 2. No decision in any one case shall require a retroactive wage adjustment in any other case.
- B. Grievances will be processed under the terms of the agreement in existence on the date of the filing the grievance. Grievances may be expedited by mutual consent of the parties so that the grievance steps may be exhausted prior to the end of the fiscal year or as soon thereafter as possible.
- C. The fact that the parties have considered the grievance in the preceding steps of the grievance shall not constitute a waiver or jurisdictional limitations upon the Arbitrator in this Agreement.

# Section 5: Arbitrator's Fees and Expenses

The arbitrator's fees and expenses shall be borne equally by the parties to the dispute; all other costs and expenses shall be borne by the party incurring same, and neither party shall be responsible for the expense of witnesses called by the other party.

#### Section 6: Grievance Time Limits

Any grievance not advanced to the next step by the Association or the employee within the time limit in that step, or if no time limit is specified within five (5) working days shall be deemed abandoned. Time limits may be extended by mutual agreement of the Board and the Association or by mutual agreement of the Board and the employee. The extension must be in writing and such date or time as mutually agreed upon shall prevail.

#### Section 7: General Provisions

A. The filing or tendency of any grievance under the provisions of this Article shall in no way

operate to impede delay or interfere with the right of the Board to take the action complained of, subject, however, to the final decision of the grievance.

- B. Nothing contained in this article or elsewhere in this Agreement shall be construed to prevent any individual employee from presenting and processing a grievance through the procedures provided in this article.
- C. The Association and grievant, upon mutually agreeing what best suits the interest of the parties, may withdraw the grievance at any point in the process.
- D. No reprisals shall be invoked against any employee for processing a grievance or participating in any way in the grievance procedure.
- E. The grievant may have the option of having representation at any level of this process.
- F. These procedures will be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure, except that in the event a grievant does not choose to be represented by the Association, the Association shall be notified of the disposition of Step Two, or higher, grievance.
- G. No documents of any kind or form pertaining to the initiation, processing, or settlement of any grievance whatsoever shall be placed in the personnel file of any member of the unit

# ARTICLE V WORKING CONDITIONS

# A. Normal Work Days and Work Weeks

The normal workweek for employees will be the hours assigned for a particular job.

Employees who work more than forty (40) hours in a work week, as determined by the supervisor, shall be paid at the rate of one and one-half (1 1/2) times their regular hourly rate in accordance with Board Policy. The employee has the option of accepting comp time.

#### B. Lunch and Other Breaks

- 1. Subject to operational needs, employees shall be scheduled for a lunch break of not more than 1/2 hour after they have worked four (4) or more continuous hours in a day. Employees scheduled for four hours will receive a paid break of fifteen (15) minutes before lunch. Employees scheduled for four (4) or more hours after lunch shall be provided a fifteen (15) minute break after lunch.
- 2. At the discretion of the supervisor, school related personnel might leave fifteen (30) minutes before the end of the regular workday on Friday and the day before a holiday provided work is complete. During the four-day summer schedule, employee may leave (30) minutes before the end of the last workday and the day before a holiday provided work is complete.

#### C. Lunch Duty Roster

Each school/department will establish a duty roster for lunch, which will entitle employees to a lunch break of 30 continuous minutes free of interruptions and without the direct supervision of students.

### D. Faculty Meetings

Required attendance at faculty/department meetings shall not exceed fifteen (15) minutes past the workday except in cases of emergency. Employees required to attend faculty/department meetings shall be provided an agenda except in cases of emergency as determined by the principal/supervisor.

#### E. Extra-Curricular Activities

Employee participation in activities after the normal workday for which no additional compensation is paid shall be voluntary.

#### F. Facilities and Equipment

- 1. Unsafe facilities, equipment and/or working conditions as defined by State/Federal Law or Board policy, shall be reported to the principal/supervisor. The principal/supervisor will investigate and report such conditions to higher authority for corrective action as and when appropriate.
- 2. The board agrees to provide heating and air conditioning/ventilization in the district's school kitchens at a reasonable temperature with regard to the outside temperature but subject to mechanical failure of heating or cooling units.

#### G. Lunch Facility

Facilities shall be made available in each school/work section for lunch breaks according to staff use, with lunch breaks rotated when adequate facilities cannot be provided.

#### H. Rotation of Work Assignments

Consistent with district needs, work assignments will be rotated among qualified employees.

#### I. Personnel Files

One official employee personnel file shall be maintained solely at the District Superintendent's Office and shall be made available to the employee for review upon reasonable request. Written authorization to a third party to review the file may be granted by the employee. Copies of contents shall be made available at standard rates.

#### J. Safety Glasses

The board shall provide safety glasses upon request by an employee if the job warrants the use of safety glasses.

#### K. Finger printing

Any finger printing and/ or criminal background check of any current employee required as the result of changes in Florida or Federal Statutes shall be provided to the employee at Board expense.

#### L. Bus Driver Authority

1. The school bus driver shall preserve order and good behavior on the part of all students being transported on school buses.

- 2. The school district shall require a system of progressive discipline of transported students for actions, which are prohibited by the code of student conduct. Disciplinary actions, including suspension of students from riding on school district owned or contracted school buses, shall be subject to school board policies and procedures and may be imposed by the principal or principal's designee. The principal or principal's designee may delegate any disciplinary authority to school bus drivers except for suspension of students from riding the bus.
- 3. The school bus driver shall have the authority to control students during the time students are on the bus, but shall not have such authority when students are waiting at the school bus stop or when students are en route to or from the school bus stop except when the bus is present at the bus stop.
- 4. If an emergency should develop due to the conduct of students on the bus, the bus driver may take such steps as are immediately necessary to protect the students on the bus.
- 5. Bus drivers shall not be required to operate a bus under conditions in which one or more students pose a clear and present danger to the safety of the driver or other students, or the safety of the bus while in operation. The school district shall have measures in place designed to protect the bus driver from threats or physical injury from students.
- School districts may use transportation, school safety, or FEFP funds to provide added security for buses transporting disruptive or delinquent students to and from school or other educational activities.
- 7. In the case of a student having engaged in violent or blatantly unsafe actions while riding the school bus, the district shall take corrective measures to ensure, to the extent feasible, that such actions are not repeated prior to reassigning the student to the bus.

#### M. Medical Procedures Limits

- 1. Non-medical school district personnel shall not be allowed to perform invasive medical services that require special medical knowledge, nursing judgment, and nursing assessment. The procedures include, but are not limited to:
  - (A) Sterile catherization
  - (B) Nasogastric tube feeding
  - (C) Cleaning and maintaining a tracheostomy and deep suctioning of a tracheostomy
- 2. No-medical assistive personnel shall be allowed to perform health-related services upon successful completion of child-specific training by a registered nurse, a licensed practical nurse, a physician licensed pursuant to F.S. 458 or 459. The nurse shall monitor all procedures periodically. These procedures include, but are not limited to:
  - (A) Cleaning intermittent cauterization

- (B) Gastrostomy tube feeding
- (C) Monitoring blood glucose
- (D) Administrating emergency inject able medication
- 3. For all other invasive medical services not listed in subsection (1) and (2) above, a registered nurse, a licensed practical nurse, a licensed physician, or a physician assistant certified pursuant to F.S. 458 or 459 shall determine if properly trained bargaining unit personnel shall be allowed to perform such service.
- 4. With the exception of medical personnel, invasive medical training shall be strictly voluntary for bargaining unit personnel. Any such training shall be provided at no cost to the employee and if provided at times other than the regular workday, such trainees shall be paid for the time spent at their regular rate of pay.
- 5. Bargaining unit members shall not be assigned to the provision of invasive medical service other than an emergency.

### ARTICLE VI GENERAL EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

- A. Conditions of employment shall not be based upon marital status, race, creed, religion, color, sex, age, handicap, or national origin.
- B. The Board may require as a condition of initial employment that all employees present evidence, which has been obtained from a licensed physician of physical fitness to perform duties assigned and freedom from communicable disease, at the expense of the employee. The Board requires a subsequent physical examination by a physician when in its judgment such an examination is relevant to employee performance or employment status. The Board shall make the selection of the physician, and the Board shall pay the costs incurred.
- C. Position vacancies will be posted when the vacancy occurs. Employees who desire to transfer to another school/department shall file a written statement of such desire with the Superintendent or his designee. Transfers shall be with the approval of the principals/supervisors based upon qualifications involved. The Superintendent shall review all requests received and submit to the Board her recommendation for filling the open positions. Employees applying for transfer shall be notified of the action taken as soon as possible after the decision has been made.

#### D. Reduction in Force:

If the district has to choose from among its non-instructional employees, the following criteria is to be used:

1. Annual performance assessment

- 2. Operational needs of the school or district
- 3. Ability to perform all of the work available
- 4. Part-time employees will be reduced before regular full-time employees if Sections
- 1, 2, and 3 are fulfilled.
- The parties agree that in selecting among otherwise equally qualified employees, "length of continuous service in the district" may be the determining factor in decisions to execute any RIF.
- The parties agree that the reverse order in the "length of continuous service in the district" provision may be used in any recall process of employees terminated due to a RIF.

# E. Job Security:

- 1. Probationary Period Upon initial hiring, all full-time or regular part-time employees shall serve a three (3) year probationary period. During this period, employees shall be issued an annual contract. During the term of each annual contract the employee may be terminated only for good and sufficient reasons.
- 2. Permanent Employee Upon the employee's successful completion of the probationary period, his employment status shall continue from year to year unless the Superintendent of Schools or his designee terminates the employment for good and sufficient reasons.
  - Current employees who have served at least three (3) successive years of employment in the district, and who are not currently on performance probation status at the time of the adoption of this contract, shall have employment from year to year. Current employees with less than three (3) successive years of employment shall have their employment experience credited toward the three (3) years of probationary service.
- 3. If the Superintendent recommends dismissal/termination, the employee shall be given written notice of the specific charges that support the Superintendent's recommendation for termination. Whenever such charges are made against any employee, the Board may suspend with or without pay; but if the charges are not sustained, the employee shall be immediately reinstated and entitled to all back salary and benefits. The employee shall have the option of a Board hearing or a DOAH hearing before a Division of Administrative Hearings Officer pursuant to the Florida Administrative Procedures Act.

### ARTICLE VII VACANCIES AND EXTRA COMPENSATION POSITIONS

A. All vacancies or extra-compensation positions shall be posted by the Superintendent or her designee in each school/department. These notices will state the position, qualification requirements, appropriate salary range, effective date of the vacancy, information concerning filing of application, deadline for filing, and interview information. Except in

cases where the Superintendent declares an emergency, the Superintendent or her designee will post notification as soon as Board action is taken and action on applications will not be taken for ten (10) days after notification. Whenever an applicant within the school district meets all job requirements and is qualified as determined by the Board, he/she shall be given preference over those who are not from the district. If more than one (1) district employee meets the previous requirements, length of service in the school district shall be governing factor in filling the vacancy.

B. Applicants for promotion who are fully qualified or who can meet qualifications and otherwise be qualified as determined by the Board will be given first consideration.

# ARTICLE VIII EMPLOYEE ASSESSMENT

The Superintendent shall establish procedures for assessing the performance of duties and responsibilities of all personnel employed in the district.

The School Board shall provide training programs, which are based upon guidelines provided by the Florida Council on Educational Management to ensure that all individuals with evaluation responsibilities understand the proper use of the assessment criteria and procedures.

All personnel shall be fully informed of the criteria and procedures associated with the assessment process before the assessment takes place.

A written report of each assessment shall be made and a copy thereof shall be given to the employee no later than ten (10) days after the assessment takes place. The written report of The person responsible for preparing the report shall discuss assessment with the employee.

The employee shall have the right to initiate a written response to the assessment and the response shall become a permanent attachment to his/her personnel file.

In the event that an employee is not performing his/her duties in a satisfactory manner, the evaluator shall notify the employee in writing of such determination and describe such unsatisfactory performance. The evaluator shall thereafter confer with the employee, make recommendations with respect to specific areas of unsatisfactory performance and provide assistance in helping to correct such deficiencies within a reasonable prescribed period of time.

The assessment criteria for the Hamilton County School District shall be in accordance with Florida Statutes and as determined by the local district.

A committee of employees from various levels shall be formed to make suggestions for assessment forms and procedures to the Superintendent or his designee, but this committee shall be of an advisory nature only.

The Superintendent shall establish the due dates for the district assessment program.

Only an employee's supervisor may make an evaluation.

# ARTICLE IX DISCIPLINARY ACTION

- A. Disciplinary action may not be taken against an employee except for good and sufficient reasons, and must be substantiated by evidence, which supports the recommended disciplinary action.
- B. Where good and sufficient reasons warrant such action(s) an employee may be demoted, suspended, or dismissed upon recommendation of the immediate supervisor to the Superintendent. Unless circumstances warrant immediate serious disciplinary action, progressive discipline shall be administered as follows:
  - 1. Oral warning/reprimand
  - 2. Written reprimand
  - 3. Suspension with or without pay
  - 4. Dismissal by Board action
- C. An employee against whom action is to be taken under this section shall have the right to review all documents or records relied upon to support the proposed action and shall be given a copy upon request.
- D. When a principal/supervisor deems it necessary to discipline an employee, said disciplinary action should be made in private and with discretion.
- E. When an employee is involved in circumstances, which could lead to disciplinary action, the employee shall have, upon request, Association representation at any conference between the school administrator(s) and the employee, which relates to the matter.

# ARTICLE X LEAVE WITH PAY

- A. 1. Each member of the school related staff employed on a full-time basis shall be entitled to four (4) days of sick leave as of the first day of employment of each contract year, and shall thereafter earn one (1) day of sick leave for each month of employment, which shall be credited to the member at the end of that month and which shall not be used prior to the time it is earned and credited to the member. However, the member shall be entitled to earn no more than one (1) day of sick leave times the number of months of employment. Each member of the school related staff should be allowed to take six (6) days personal leave to be charged to that employee's accrued sick leave.
  - 2. An employee may authorize his or her spouse, child, parent or sibling who is a district employee to use sick leave that has accrued to the authorizing employee.

A recipient may not use the donated sick leave until all of his or her sick leave has been depleted, excluding sick from a sick leave pool, if the recipient participates in a sick leave pool. Donated sick leave under this section shall have no terminal value as provided in 231.40(3) F.S.

- B. "Sick leave" shall be defined as a personal illness or disability of the employee or the illness or death of a member of the immediate family. The immediate family shall mean mother, father, brother, sister, husband, wife, child, other close relatives or member of his/her own household.
- C. Absence related to maternity shall be treated as any other illness, including the use of sick leave provisions as outlined by Florida Statutes.
- D. There shall be no limit on the number of days of sick leave an employee may accrue.
- E. The Superintendent may require a certificate of illness from a licensed physician for justifying sick leave.

#### F. Jury Duty Leave:

- 1. In case of a summons for jury duty, the employee shall present the summons to his/her principal/supervisor and shall submit an application for leave.
- 2. Any full-time employee summoned for jury duty shall be granted temporary duty with pay, and the employee shall retain any jury fees.
  - Any full-time employee subpoenaed as a witness, not involving his/her personal litigation, shall be granted temporary duty with pay, and the employee shall retain any witness fees.

4.

## G. Illness-in-line-of-duty Leave:

Any employee shall be entitled to illness-in-line-of-duty leave with no more than full compensation when the employee has to be absent from his/her duties because of illness from any contagious or infectious disease contracted in school work as determined by a licensed physician. This leave shall not exceed more than ten (10) days during the school year unless the Board extends the length of the leave.

#### H. Professional Leave:

Professional leave may be granted to employees to attend educational or training meetings related to the job description and/or educational courses as approved by the Superintendent. The Board shall determine compensation for such absences.

#### I. Military Leave:

Employees who are commissioned reserve officers or reserved enlisted personnel in the

United States military or naval service or members of the National Guard, shall be entitled to a leave of absence from their respective duties, without loss of pay, time or efficiency rating, on all days during which they shall be engaged in field or coast defense exercise or other training ordered under the provisions of the United States military or naval training regulations for such personnel when assigned to active duty; provided that leaves of absence granted as a matter of legal rights under the provisions of this article shall not exceed seventeen (17) days in any one annual project.

#### J. Buy-Back of Employee Sick Leave:

An employee who meets the following criteria may request three days of personal leave buy-back from the board, with such leave to be charged against that employee's accumulated sick leave.

- 1. The employee must have been in the district five (5) years.
- 2. The employee must have a minimum of 20 days accrued sick leave.
- 3. The employee must not have used more than three (3) days personal leave in the year of the request.
- 4. The buy-back rate shall be 80% of the daily rate of pay for that contract year.
- 5. The employee must request the buy-back days by May 31.
- 6. The payment will be made on the July Payroll.

#### K. Vacation Leave:

Twelve months employees shall accrue vacation leave consistent with current Board Policy.

## L. Terminal Pay:

Any full-time member of the school related staff shall be entitled to accrued sick leave pay at the time of initial retirement as defined by the Florida Retirement System, or payment will be made to his/her beneficiary if service is terminated by death. Terminal pay shall be computed as authorized by Florida Statutes in the following manner:

- 1. During the first three (3) years of service, the daily rate of pay multiplied by 35 percent times the number of days or hours of accumulated sick leave.
- 2. During the next three (3) years of service, the daily rate of pay multiplied by 40 percent times the number of days or hours of accumulated sick leave.
- 3. During the next three (3) years of service, the daily rate of pay multiplied by 45 percent times the number of days or hours of accumulated sick leave.
- 4. During the next three (3) years of service, the daily rate of pay multiplied by 50 percent times the number of days or hours of accumulated sick leave.
- 5. During and after the thirteenth (13th) year of service, the daily rate of pay multiplied by 100 percent times the number of days or hours of accumulated sick leave.

#### ARTICLE XI UNPAID LEAVE

A. An employee may request personal leave without pay for a specified period up to one (1)

year. The request shall be made in writing on form prescribed by the Board. The employee's immediate supervisor and the Superintendent or her designee must approve the leave before it is presented to the Board for approval. The request shall specify the time of the leave and the reason for the request. Personal leave without pay may be requested for, but not limited to:

- 1. Leave to run for elective office
- 2. Leave for academic study
- 3. Leave for child rearing (for natural or adopted child)
- 4. Leave for childbearing
- B. Request for personal leave without pay will be approved only if the employee's immediate supervisor, the Superintendent and the Board are satisfied that the operational needs of the district can be met. Personal leave shall be granted at the discretion of the School Board.
- C. An employee on personal leave without pay may remain an active participant in the employee's retirement system by contributing thereto the amount necessary to continue as a member on leave as provided by the provisions of the retirement system of which the employee is a member.
- D. An employee on personal leave without pay shall receive no credit on any salary schedule for experience for the time on leave.
- E. Any employee returning to work after personal leave without pay will be placed in an appropriate position for which he/she is qualified.
- F. Any employee wishing to return to work before the end of the requested leave should make his/her request in writing to the Superintendent as early as possible but no later than thirty (30) days before he/she wishes to return to work. The Board will make every effort to allow the employee to return to work as soon as possible.

# G. Family Medical Leave Act:

- 1. <u>Family and Medical Leave Act</u>: All provisions of this article shall be interpreted so as to comply with the requirements of the Family and Medical Leave Act and any amendments thereto and with such federal regulations that may be issued under the Act. This leave provision does not operate to limit or reduce leaves provided under other contract terms.
- 2. <u>Leave Year</u>: An eligible employee is entitled to take up to twelve (12) weeks of FMLA leave in any twelve (12) month period to be measured forward from the first date of leave. The leave may not exceed twelve (12) weeks in a twelve-month period, except in the case of leave for health reasons, it may not exceed the duration of the serious health condition.

#### ARTICLE XII INSERVICE TRAINING

**A.** The Board shall develop a comprehensive program of staff development, one part of which shall be solely for the staff development of support staff.

The in-service training component shall be financed by law and will receive its fair share of the in-service money designated for that purpose, and the Board will designate such amount.

In connection with in-service, travel and per diem will be established by the Board consistent with this agreement.

**B.** Stipends will be paid at the greater of the beginning hourly rate according to the salary schedule for the employee's position or \$10.85 per hour for SRP's for in-service programs held at times beyond the contract year. All stipends, supplements, and special payments shall be handled through regular payroll procedure and shall be treated as salary.

# ARTICLE XIII EMERGENCY SHOOL CLOSING

When an emergency, as determined by the Superintendent or her designee, requires closing of school for students, school shall be closed for employees also. Employees will be paid their regular salary during each emergency; however, employees shall make up such time missed during an emergency at a time designated by the Board, without further payment of any compensation, unless the State Board of Education grants waiver

## ARTICLE XIV POLITICAL ACTIVITY

All employees shall have entire liberty of political actions, except direct political activity during instructional time and shall be free from political domination and/or coercion provided such action is within the laws of the United States of America and the State of Florida.

# ARTICLE XV INSURANCE

The Board shall pay a maximum of \$4,000 annually as its contribution toward the approved district insurance plan. The Board's contributions to the individual plan shall not exceed the cost of full coverage on the health plan. For employees who work 15-19 hours per week, the board shall pay 50% of the monthly insurance premium or (\$1,940.00).

Insurance coverage for employees may be bid each school year. Insurance companies will present their products to the benefits committee. The benefits committee will forward their recommendation to the superintendent for the superintendent's review.

The benefits committee will include an equal number of representatives from management and representatives from the Hamilton County Education Association. The president/designee of HCEA shall select association representatives for the committee. The committee chairperson shall serve a one (1) year term. An HCEA representative shall serve as chairperson every other fiscal year. The benefits committee may hold quarterly meetings and at other times as it deems necessary.

District office personnel will be responsible for mailing the bid packets to interested agencies and publishing the invitation to bid in the local newspapers. Bid procedures (timelines) as outlined in Florida Statutes will be observed.

#### ARTICLE XVI SALARY SCHEDULE

See Attachment C Salary Schedules

#### ARTICLE XVII CALENDAR

By February 1, the Association shall meet with the Board's negotiating committee to discuss the school calendar. The committee's recommendation shall be sent to the Superintendent for his/her recommendation to the Board. The recommendations will be taken under advisement when the school calendar is being formulated, but the decision of the Board shall be final.

# ARTICLE XVIII SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT

SRP members of the School Advisory Council shall be elected by the SRP's of that school. The faculty of each school site shall determine the procedure for that election.

# ARTICLE XIX MISCELLANEOUS

- A. In the event that any provision of this Agreement is judged contrary to law by a court of competent jurisdiction, it shall be modified accordingly. All other provisions shall remain in full force and effect for the duration of this Agreement.
- B. Copies of this Agreement titled "Agreement Between the Hamilton County Education Association and the Hamilton County School Board" shall be printed at the expense of the Board and the Association and shared equally within thirty (30) days after the Agreement is signed and shall be presented to all school related personnel. The Board shall furnish 200 copies of said printed Agreement to the Association for its use. The shared cost shall be on basis of 300 copies.

C. Regular part time employees will be paid their regular rate of pay when working additional hours in their department, not to exceed 40 hours.

# ARTICLE XX TERM OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall become effective as of July 1, 2012, upon ratification by both parties, and shall continue in effect through June 30, 2015. This Agreement between the Board and the Association constitutes the entire agreement between the parties and shall not be extended nor altered in any way without the written mutual consent of both parties.

The parties agree that the following items shall be reopened for negotiations each May 1:

- 1. Salary
- 2. Insurance
- 3. Additional items on mutual consent of the parties with a maximum of one (1) item proposed unilaterally by either party.

# HAMILTON COUNTY EDUCATIONAL ASSOCIATION

# THE SCHOOL BOARD OF HAMILTON COUNTY, FORIDA

President	Chairman
Executive Committee Member	Superintendent
Executive Committee Member	Director of Business Affairs
Executive Committee Member	Board Member
Executive Committee Member	Board Member
Chief Negotiator	Board Member
	Board Member
	Chief Negotiator

# ATTACHMEMT A

# OFFICIAL GRIEVANCE FORM

NAM	E			
School		Assignm	Assignment	
Home Address		Home Phone		
		Step II		
A.	DATE GRIEVANCE OCCURRE	D		
В.	RELATES TO ARTICLE(S)			
			OF CONTRACT	
C.	GRIEVANCE STATEMENT			
D.	RELIEF SOUGHT			
	Signature	Da	ate	
DISPO	OSITION OF IMMEDIATE SUPE	RVISOR		
1 сору	to immediate supervisor to Association to grievant			

#### SRP ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION

SRP Additional Compensation (p. 10 of SRP Salary Schedule) to read:

Employees working a minimum of 35 hours per week for nine (9) months a year shall receive additional compensation for postsecondary training from an accredited institution if the training is in the area of the current job assignment.

\$700 30 semester hours, 1-year college, or 1 year vocational certificate

\$1200 60 semester hours, 2 year degree, or 2 year vocational certificate

\$1800 90 semester hours of college

To receive compensation, one of the following must be on file in the Superintendent's office:

- 1. Official transcript of college credit or
- 2. Certified copy of a certificate showing completion of vocational training.

  Employees receiving \$2,000 for a two (2) year degree or a vocational certificate prior to July 1, 1993, will receive \$2,200.
- \* The above compensation does not include food service workers who have an approved Certification Program in place or licensed practical nurses.

Food Service: Additional 68 cents per hour for certification

Licensed Practical Nurse: Grant up to five (5) years documented prior full-time work experience

as LPN.

#### **GENERAL PROVISIONS**

Employees are to work the following number of days:

9-month employees - 180 days

10-month employees - 190 days

10 1/2-month employees - 200 days (190 + 10)

11-month employees - 210 days (190 + 20)

10 + 1 - 210 days (190 + 20)

10 + 2 - 230 days (190 + 40)

12-month employees - 248 days (190 + 40 + 18)

Vacation is excluded when determining daily rate.

The following formula reflects the way a salary adjustment will be made in the event of a reduction in service:

#### Annual Salary

Working Days x Days of Service

For experience purposes, three (3) years of credit will be given for active military duty.

If an employee desires to make a change in his/her withholding deduction, insurance deduction, dues deduction, etc., the Finance Office must be notified in writing by the due date of the payroll at 11:00 a.m. in order for the change to be effective for the current month.

All stipends, supplements, and special payments shall be handled through regular payroll procedure and shall be treated as salary.

The dates that payroll checks will be issued are specified on the payroll schedule. All employees will be paid in twelve (24) checks.

Employees who use their private vehicle in connection with the performance of their official duties will be reimbursed at the rate allowed by Board Policy. All travel performed by an employee in connection with the program must be approved by the principal/supervisor and will be charged against the travel account of the school/department at the rate allowed by Board Policy. The state-approved travel requisition form must be used.

Food Service: When a food service manager is expected to be absent for ten (10) or more consecutive days, a special food service assistant may be recommended as a temporary manager by the school principal and appointed by the Superintendent. The temporary food service manager shall be paid according to the current School Board salary schedule for School Food Service Manager at the appropriate rate according to the temporary manager's years of experience in school food service in Hamilton County. The temporary manager shall continue to be paid a certification supplement according to his/her current level of certification as food service assistant as specified in the current salary schedule.

Any change in the level of certification will become effective at the beginning of the next school year provided documentation is submitted to the Food Service Coordinator before the deadline for the August payroll. The rate of pay for any special assistant, general assistant, or part-time, when working at any activity sponsored by an organization, shall be 1.5 times the individual employee's hourly rate of pay.

**Hamilton County School District** Non-Instructional **Salary Schedule** 2015-2016

## HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD Office Personnel 2015 - 2016

Step	Receptionist (10 months, 196 days, 8 hours daily)	Receptionist (12 months, 248 days, 8 hours daily)	Administrative Secretary (12 months, 248 days, 8 hours daily)	School Data Clerk, Clerk Typist, Child Find Assistant (12 months, 248 days, 8 hours daily)
0	13,332	16,074	24,157	19,651
1	13,332	16,471	24,157	19,651
2	13,332	16,869	24,157	19,651
3	13,647	17,267	24,554	20,043
4	13,961	17,665	24,963	20,452
5	14,275	18,062	25,360	20,844
6	14,590	18,461	25,774	21,236
7	14,904	18,859	26,172	21,655
8	15,219	19,257	26,670	22,046
9	15,533	19,654	26,979	22,456
10	15,848	20,052	27,370	22,847
11	16,163	20,451	27,772	23,250
12	16,477	20,849	28,169	23,648
13	16,791	21,246	28,578	24,056
14	17,106	21,644	28,970	24,443
15	17,420	22,042	29,368	24,851
16	17,735	22,440	29,787	25,243
17	18,048	22,837	30,184	25,651
18	18,363	23,235	30,594	26,054
19	18,677	23,633	30,986	26,451
20	18,992	24,031	31,393	26,843
21	19,307	24,428	31,791	27,252
22	19,621	24,826	32,183	27,643
23	19,936	25,225	32,586	28,046
24	20,250	25,623	32,984	28,848
25	20,564	26,020	33,391	29,686
Тор	22,109	27,920	37,465	32,145

\$700 - 30 Semester hours, 1 year college, or 1 year post-secondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1200 - 60 Semester hours, 2 year degree, or 2 years post-secondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

# HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD Paraprofessionals/Parent Technician/Liason/Advocate 2015-2016

(High School Graduate, GED)

Step	
0	16,248
1	16,248
2	16,248
3	16,494
4	
	16,741
5	16,993
_	47.040
6	17,249
7	17,507
8	17,765
9	18,034
10	18,303
11	18,582
12	18,856
13	19,142
14	19,427
15	19,718
16	20,016
17	20,317
18	20,619
19	20,927
20	21,884
TOP	22,718
	Account to the second

\$700 - 30 Semester hours, 1 year college, or 1 year postsecondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1200 - 60 Semester hours, 2-year degree, or 2 years postsecondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

# HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD Maintenance Personnel Salary Schedule 2015-2016

#### (12 Months, 8 hours)

Step	Tradesman	
0	27,202	
1	27,202	
2	27,202	
3	27,610	
4	27,656	
5	28,450	
6	28,876	
7	29,306	
8	29,748	
9	30,196	
10	30,649	
11	31,102	
12	31,567	
13	32,049	
14	32,524	
15	33,012	
16	33,509	
17	34,013	
18	34,523	
19	35,038	
20	36,643	
TOP	37,906	

\$700 - 30 Semester hours, 1 year college, or 1 year postsecondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1200 - 60 Semester hours, 2-year degree, or 2 years postsecondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

# HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD Transportation Personnel Salary Schedule 2015-2016

Mechanic		Bus Drivers	
	(12 Months, 248 days, 8 hrs)	(180 days, 4 hrs)	<b>Hourly Rate</b>
Step			
0	27,879	14,766	20.51
1	27,879	14,766	20.51
2	27,879	14,766	20.51
3	28,232	14,916	20.72
4	28,578	15,065	20.92
5	28,926	15,224	21.14
6	29,268	15,373	21.35
7	29,620	15,530	21.57
8	29,960	15,687	21.79
9	30,302	15,844	22.01
10	30,644	15,994	22.21
11	30,996	16,167	22.45
12	31,338	16,317	22.66
13	31,691	16,481	22.89
14	32,026	16,661	23.14
15	32,385	16,818	23.36
16	32,727	16,990	23.60
17	33,078	17,170	23.85
18	33,419	17,335	24.08
19	33,773	17,507	24.32
20	34,799	18,211	25.29
TOP	35808+200	18,940	26.31

\$700 - 30 Semester hours, 1 year college, or 1 year post-secondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1200 - 60 Semester hours, 2-year degree, or 2 years post-secondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1800 - 90 Semester hours of college.

Bus Drivers with perfect attendance each nine weeks will be paid an additional \$50.00 Bus drivers with perfect attendance all year will be paid an additional \$100.00

Part-time Employees Florida minimum wage. Extracurricular field trips \$8.50 per hour Activity bus \$25.00 per day

#### HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD

# Food & Nutrition Services Personnel Salary Schedule 2015-2016

# Food Service Assistants (183 days, 8 hour days)

Step	Annually	Non-Certified Hourly Rate	Certified Hourly Rate
0	14,776	10.09	10.77
1	14,776	10.09	10.77
2	14,776	10.09	10.77
3	14,932	10.20	10.88
4	15,117	10.33	11.01
5	15,342	10.48	11.16
6	15,526	10.61	11.29
7	15,700	10.72	11.40
8	15,957	10.90	11.58
9	16,160	11.04	11.72
10	16,383	11.19	11.87
11	16,584	11.33	12.01
12	16,791	11.47	12.15
13	16,959	11.58	12.26
14	17,180	11.73	12.41
15	17,401	11.89	12.57
16	17,642	12.05	12.73
17	17,850	12.19	12.87
18	18,000	12.30	12.98
19	18,275	12.48	13.16
20	18,576	12.69	13.37
Тор	20,381	13.92	14.60

\$700 - 30 Semester hours, 1 year college, or 1 year post-secondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1200 - 60 Semester hours, 2-year degree, or 2 years post-secondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1800 - 90 Semester hours of college.

Part-time Employees, Florida Minimum Wage.

Certified Staff will receive an additional \$1000.00 based on their hours worked. This equals an additional 68 cents per hour for the certification.

# HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD CUSTODIAL PERSONNEL SALARY SCHEDULE 2015-2016

(12 Months, 8 hours daily)

Step Custodian	
0	19,920
1	20,188
2	20,446
3	20,710
4	20,961
5	21,230
6	21,493
7	21,744
8	22,014
9	22,265
10	22,534
11	22,791
12	23,050
13	23,317
14	23,568
15	23,838
16	24,096
17	24,363
18	24,850
19	25,347
20	26,297

\$700 - 30 Semester hours, 1 year college, or 1 year postsecondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1200 - 60 Semester hours, 2-year degree, or 2 years postsecondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or

\$1800 - 90 Semester hours of college.

Part-time Employees, Florida Minimum Wage.

Head Custodians will receive an additional \$1,500.00.

# HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD SCHOOL NURSES SALARY SCHEDULE 2015-2016

(183 days, 7 hours daily - 2 days before school starts and 1 day after school ends)

Step	Salary (LPN)
0	19,248
1	19,248
2	19,248
3	19,606
4	19,987
5	20,351
6	20,731
7	21,106
8	21,470
9	21,845
10	22,617
11	23,261
12	23,726
13	24,207
14	26,114

\$1800 - 90 semester hours of college.

Up to five (5) years of documented prior full-time experience as an LPN will be granted for salary purposes

# HAMILTON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD MISCELLANEOUS POSITIONS 2015-16

Position	Time	<b>Hourly Salary</b>
Parent Resource Specialist (FDLRS) FSS/EDEP Family Resource Specialist Job Coach Entrance Security Specialist	12 MONTHS, FLEXIBLE 196 days, 7 hrs 210 days, 4 hrs Hours to be Announced	18.22 14.23 14.23 8.92
Light Duty Position (for W/C Cases)		minimum wage

\$700 - 30 Semester hours, 1 year college, or 1 year secondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in areas of current job assignment, or

\$1200 - 60 Semester hours, 2-year degree, or 2 years secondary vocational certificate from an accredited institution in area of current job assignment, or